Metadata Interest Group (Formerly Networked Resources and Metadata Interest Group)
Annual Meeting, July 12, 2009
8:00 – 10:00 am
Chicago, Illinois

Twenty-nine people attended the Metadata Interest Group at ALA Annual in 2009. Myung-Ja Han, Assistant Professor and Metadata Librarian, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign and Patricia Hswe, Project Manager for NDIIPP Partner Projects, Graduate School of Library and Information Science, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign presented during the first section of the meeting on “Metadata librarians today: roles and competencies.”  Slides can be seen at http://presentations.ala.org/images/5/5e/ALA2009Annua_MetadataLib.ppt and a brief summary follows. 

In recent years, there has been a marked increase in the number of metadata librarian postings. Their study looked at:
1) the required skill set of metadata librarians
2) changes in that skill set from 2000-2008
3) Comparison of qualifications and competencies between metadata librarians and catalog librarians. 

Their analysis revealed that the number of metadata librarian positions advertised from 2000 to 2008 increased from 5 to 19. By contrast, the number of traditional catalog librarian positions decreased from 19 to 2 in the same year range. 

Many titles included the role of coordinator, supporting the idea from the literature review that a shift was occurring for metadata librarians from cataloging duties to coordinating metadata activities.

In addition to the MLS, most metadata librarian positions required knowledge of metadata schemes such as MARC, Dublin Core, EAD, MODS, METS, VRA, TEI, and PREMIS. The most required technical competencies included XML, followed by OAI, personal computer applications, RDF, HTML, DOI, CSS, and XSL. In contrast, the required professional skill set for catalog librarians included AACR2, LCSH, MARC, ILS, LCC, OCLC, experience, authority control, and LCRI’s. 

The top three work-related skills for metadata librarians included oral and written communication skills, ability to learn, and ability to work in a team environment.

The desired qualifications for metadata librarians often appeared in the required qualifications for catalog librarians and vice versa. For example, a much smaller proportion of metadata librarians than catalog librarians were required to know bibliographic utilities (such as OCLC) or have experience with a particular ILS, but these were often listed as desired qualifications.

Some future study questions include whether the metadata librarian position is replacing the catalog librarian position, what are the metadata librarian’s responsibilities, and if LIS education is changing to meet the rising demand of metadata librarians.

Suggestions from the audience included:
· Correlate job descriptions with size of library staff to determine how this variable affects the qualifications.  For example, positions are often more specialized at a large university.
· Interview managers at institutions to find out what's driving the creation of these job titles to obtain background information to supplement the quantitative data. 

Steven Miller, Senior Lecturer, University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee School of Information Studies, then facilitated a discussion on the topic of education for metadata librarians. He posed the question of where metadata librarians learned their skills: through their degree, continuing education, or on the job training.

Several metadata librarians stated that they had several decades of experience in traditional cataloging when they became metadata librarians. The skill set as well as values that catalogers have can be incredibly valuable when assigning a new project.  This background also helps in communicating to content experts.  

Attendees agreed that some desired characteristics of metadata librarians included:
· Native aptitude and an ability to learn
· Willingness to learn on your own, which can be difficult to teach
· Innate curiosity, talent, and determination to keep up knowledge through reading, web-courses, and workshops (such as through ARL)
· Willingness to look at things differently, such as cataloging practices  
· Ability to be a liaison (one institution has a policy that the first time you speak to faculty about a project, you must have a metadata staff) 
· Upbeat or positive attitude and like working with people
· Adaptability
· Learning and practicing project management
· Ability to connect metadata design to system design

The question came up whether those that lack a traditional cataloging background identify themselves as librarians or another way, such as digital specialists. Most agreed that they identified as librarians and some have traditional librarian duties, such as serving on the reference desk.

Attendees emphasized that getting started in library school can be very important, such as in a practicum or internship. It is important for students to be able to apply what they're learning in class. What might help current students is:
· Opportunities to learn XML
· System analysis class
· User-focus concepts

One catalog librarian asked what she should do to help move into the metadata area? Suggestions from attendees included:
· Partnering with a metadata librarian
· Looking into continuing education to learn about metadata schemes
· Take computer classes from a university to learn more about programming 

As chair-elect of the ALCTS Council of Regional Groups Executive Committee, Louise Ratliff was interested in ideas for education, particularly for remote learning such as webcasts.

Business meeting
Old Business

Erin distributed the minutes from last Midwinter as well as Annual. They were approved as written.

Program Update (Joanna Burgess and Jennifer Roper): Two events occurred this Annual:
· A preconference titled “Manipulating Metadata: XSLT for Librarians” was held Friday.  It was a full-day instruction session featuring two instructors and was also the first Preconference that sold out. ALCTS will email an evaluation form to participants. Since it was so popular, the possibility of holding it again next year again was raised, if ALA rules allow a program to be held two years in row. There could also be two classes: one for attendees without knowledge of XML and one for those already familiar with the language.
· A session on Saturday titled “Workflow Tools for Automating Metadata Creation and Maintenance” featured two speakers. About 250 people attended and evaluations returned have been favorable.

Publications Update (Sai Deng and Lucas Mak): Sai stated that program information was added to the ALCTS wiki as well as to MIG’s website. 

CC:DA Update (Steven Miller): Since CC:DA will only have one meeting on Monday, Steven reported on the RDA program he attended Saturday afternoon.  One presentation compared the structure of AACR2 and RDA. There was also a demo on the RDA tool, which is intended to be used online, not printed out. Another presentation showed how RDA can be used in MARC.  In terms of RDA testing, there will be a learning period of three months for the testing partners, three months of actual testing and then an evaluation period in which the decision will be made regarding the adoption of RDA. 

LITA (Holley Long): Holley reported on some LITA programs at ALA Annual of potential interest to MIG members. Other upcoming events are:

· On July 24th 2009 in Austin, Texas, Brenda Reeb of the University of Rochester River Campus Libraries will be presenting an institute on user centered design.

· LITA will be holding their national forum with the theme of “Open and mobile” in Salt Lake City on October 1-4, 2009.

Blog Update (Kristin Martin): Kristin asked how many use the MIG blog for finding out about sessions and how many are blogging some of those sessions. Many raised their hands for the first question but few for the second question. Reasons why attendees do not volunteer to blog could include that they assume that sessions are blogged by other groups and attendees, lack of time, or lack of Internet access in the meeting rooms. Are other groups trying to blog and what is their success rate?  If people can’t commit to blogging before the conference, can they submit something afterwards? Attendees agreed it might be worth it to do a call for blog reports after the session. Kristin also raised the question whether we want to do more with the blog in between ALA conferences.  We can certainly link up to what's going on with other metadata blogs by featuring a blogroll as Diane Hillman suggested. If anyone wants to contribute, you can post it or send something to Kristin (she offered to vet).

Music Library Association (Jenn Riley): Jenn reported that the Music Library Association has bibliographic control committees and the chairs all have liaisons to ALA committees.  A metadata committee was recently created in MLA as of February 2009 and involves a four-year appointment for Jenn as chair. In her role as liaison, she is charged with ensuring that music interests are represented in relevant discussions.
  
New business
Before election of officers, Erin brought up a proposal to lengthen program co-chair terms for two years to provide more continuity. Each co-chair term would be staggered, and attendees at this meeting would elect one candidate for a one year term and another for a two year term. The whole process of arranging programs takes 1 ½ years and cannot be adequately planned with annual terms. The motion was approved and passed.

All the proposed incoming officers were elected. They are:

Vice Chair/Chair Elect: Jennifer O’Brien Roper, Head, Cataloging and Metadata Services, University of Virginia

Secretary: Sai Deng, Metadata Catalog Librarian, Wichita State University

Program Planning Co-chairs:
Rhonda Marker, Repository Collection Manager, Rutgers University (2 year term)
And Kevin Clair, Metadata Librarian, Penn State University (1 year term)

Publications Chair: Joanna Burgess, Digital Assets Librarian, Reed College Library

Continuing Officers and Liaisons:
Chair for 2009-2010 will be: Brad Eden, Associate University Librarian for Technical Services and
Scholarly Communication, University of California, Santa Barbara

CC:DA Liaison: Steven J. Miller, Senior Lecturer, School of Information Studies, University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee

LITA Liaison: Holley Long, Digital Initiatives Librarian, University of Colorado at Boulder

Blog Coordinator: Kristin Martin, Metadata Librarian, University of Illinois at Chicago

Music Library Association Metadata Liaison: Jenn Riley, Metadata Librarian, Indiana University

Erin reported that we have now officially changed names from the Networked Resources and Metadata Interest Group to the Metadata Interest Group. 

A brief discussion ensued concerning ALA Connect and its usefulness in conducting group business.
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